# OF THE PARK DISTRICT OF HIGHLAND PARK HELD ON MAY 26, 2022, 8:08 AM.

**Present:** Commissioner Bernstein, Commissioner Ruttenberg, Vice President Freeman

Absent: None

**Also, Present:** Executive Director Romes; Director Peters, Director Carr, Director Smith;

Assistant Director Maliszewski; Manager Baczek; Accountant Jaba; Coordinator

Hejnowski

Guest Speaker: Dan Berg, Sikich LLP, Martha Trotter, Sikich LLP

# **Additions to the Agenda**

None.

# Approval of the Finance Committee Meeting Minutes from April 20, 2022

The Minutes from the April 20, 2022 Finance Committee Meeting were approved.

### **Audit Presentation**

Ms. Trotter and Mr. Berg presented a draft of the Park District's Annual Comprehensive Financial Report.

Director Peters reported that staff will request approval from the Park Board of Commissioners for the Annual Comprehensive Financial Report at the June Workshop Meeting.

Commissioner Bernstein requested that Executive Director Romes follow up with Commissioner Kaplan and President Grossberg to see if a Special Meeting is needed before the Workshop so that they have the opportunity to hear this presentation before the Workshop Meeting.

### Certificate of Achievement for Excellence in Financial Reporting for 2020

The District continues to present a report that meets the Government Finance Officer's Association (GFOA) standards and as a result, has been awarded the Certificate of Achievement for Excellence in Financial Reporting. Sikich anticipates the District will continue to trend in that direction based on the report that has been prepared this year and will be issued in June.

# **Independent Auditors Report**

Sikich LLP provided an unqualified opinion, which is considered to be a clean opinion, which is the highest level of assurance they can provide on the financial statements.

# **Management's Discussion and Analysis**

This is prepared by Park District staff which provides a great deal of context for the financial highlights. The Park District's net position has increased by \$7.1 million, which is approximately 98% greater than the prior year, as a result of operations. During the year, government-wide revenues for the primary government totaled \$24,349,915 while expenses totaled \$17,225,134, resulting in an increase to the net position of \$7,124,781. The Park District's net position totaled \$66,712,259 on December 31, 2021, which includes \$37,566,498 net investment in capital assets, \$316,363 subject to external restrictions, and

Finance Committee Meeting Minutes May 26, 2022

\$28,829,398 unrestricted net position that may be used to meet the ongoing obligations to citizens and creditors. The General Fund reported excess revenue for the year of \$1,897,183 exclusive of net transfers out of \$622,515. The net change in fund balance of \$1,274,668 brings the fund balance in the General Fund to \$5,337,002, resulting in an increase of 31.4%.

### Statement of Net Position

This provides the basic financial statements presented on a full accrual basis of accounting, which includes the District's long-term assets and long-term liability balances. Assets include the net pension. Long-term liabilities include bond debt and other liabilities. The Park District's net position is \$66.7 million, which is an increase of \$7.1 million from the prior year. \$37 million of the net position is tied to capital assets, \$28.8 million is unrestricted and can be used to fund future year fiscal obligations, \$43,220 is restricted for the debt service, and \$273,143 is restricted for Special Recreation.

### **Balance Sheet**

This is presented on a modified accrual basis of accounting, excluding long-term items. The General Fund has \$5.3 million, of which \$13,185 is non-spendable for pre-paid items, \$1.7 million is assigned for subsequent years' budget to supplement the budget deficit, and the remaining \$3.5 million is unassigned. The District has \$1.8 million of excess of revenues over expenditures, allowing the General Fund to transfer \$622,515 to the debt service fund to supplement debt payments, resulting in a net increase of \$1.2 million for the fiscal year. Conversely, the Recreation Fund had an excess of revenues over expenditures of \$4.4 million, so \$2 million was transferred to capital projects and just under \$1 to debt service. \$6.5 million was left in the Recreation Fund after transfers.

## Required Supplementary Information

Budgeted vs. actual performance are detailed in this section. The District's revenues were greater than budget by \$656,497 and expenditures were below projected by \$1.9 million. Additionally, IMRF performance is detailed in this section over the last 7 years. The District's contribution rate is very low at 3.36%. The rate remains low due to the District's excess contributions over the actuary contribution amount. The District has also been able to report a net pension asset of \$15.2 million and a 131% funding level for IMRF.

Commissioner Bernstein would like to know why the IMRF funding rate increased over the years from 105% to 131%.

Ms. Trotter reported that the few recent years had healthy investment earnings, specifically \$9.5 million in 2021, \$7.2 million in 2020, and \$8.2 million in 2019.

### Statistical

Outlines 10 years of historical data including tax collections, levies, etc.

Commissioner Bernstein would like to know if Sikich came across any surprises during the audit.

Ms. Trotter reported that there were no surprises, and she commended staff for their ability to control expenditures during the pandemic permitting a surplus.

Commissioner Bernstein would like to know if there are areas that need to be focused on over the next five years.

Finance Committee Meeting Minutes May 26, 2022

Ms. Trotter commended staff on their ability to budget conservatively, she does not recommend staff need to focus on particular areas within the budget.

Commissioner Bernstein requested that Sikich explain any anomalies in the Annual Financial Report.

Mr. Berg reported that the last two years cannot be compared to prior due to the pandemic.

Executive Director Romes reported that he anticipates next year's budget to look significantly different due to wage increases, inflation, etc.

Commissioner Bernstein would like to know if the decision to float the bonds last year was prudent.

Ms. Trotter reassured Commissioner Bernstein that the decision to float the bonds was wise since interest rates were low.

Commissioner Bernstein would like to know why the current assets had a significant increase.

Ms. Trotter reported the net pension asset is included which accounts for a large part of the fluctuation.

Commissioner Bernstein would like to know how much the District's net position increased when looking at pre-covid years.

Director Peters reported that the revenues from Recreation increased from \$5 million to \$9 million and expenses remained flat.

Mr. Berg reported that the impacts from IMRF, bond issuance, and capital assets also contributed to the increase in the District's net position.

Commissioner Bernstein would like to know if a base fund balance is recommended, if so, does the District comply.

Mr. Berg reported that fund balances are compared to historical expenditures. He recommends the District's fund balance be around 40%.

### **Board Communication**

There are no material weaknesses or significant deficiencies based on testing. This is a required communication to those charged with governance. No difficulties were encountered, conversely, there were no adjustments recommended by the auditors. The numbers received for the audit were not adjusted. As a result, the monthly financials provided by staff are accurate.

### Consolidated Year-End Financial Report

Required filing with Illinois data, this includes a summary of the District's expenditures of grant awarded funds. The District expended \$331,769 from federal grants and \$137,680 from state grants.

Mr. Berg commended the District for having zero audit adjustments or corrections of errors.

Finance Committee Meeting Minutes May 26, 2022

Commissioner Bernstein commended staff on the clean report. He would like to know if it was a wise decision to supplement the IMRF contribution.

Ms. Trotter reported that decreasing the District's contribution rates was a wise decision. She commended staff, indicating that rates this low are uncommon.

Commissioner Bernstein would like to know how many years Sikich LLP has been conducting the District's audit.

Ms. Trotter reported that this is the third year.

Director Peters reported that PMA has advised the District to keep larger amounts in the District's Fund Balances, however, there will be significant transfers come the end of the year as outlined in the Five Year Capital Plan.

Commissioner Bernstein would like to discuss at a future Finance Committee Meeting the District's Fund Balance Policy of 25% and whether that amount should increase.

Commissioner Ruttenberg supports Commissioner Bernstein's recommendation.

# **Other Business**

None.

# Open to the Public to Address the Board

None.

# **Adjournment**

The meeting adjourned at 8:53 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Roxanne Hejnowski, Assistant Secretary

Roxanne Hejnowski